
Town of Wentworth Council Meeting Minutes – March 4, 2025 

Page 1 of 30 

 
 

 

 

 

The regular monthly meeting of the Wentworth Town Council was held on Tuesday, March 4, 2025 

at the Wentworth Town Hall at 7:00 p.m. 

 

Council Members Present: Mayor Dennis Paschal Jr., Mayor Pro Tem Evelyn Conner, 

Daryl Crowder, Dennis Paschal III 

 

Council Members Absent: Cheryl Moore     

A quorum was met. 

 

Staff Present:    Yvonne Russell, Town Clerk/ Finance Officer 

      Hunter Wilson, Deputy Clerk/ Accounting Clerk 

      Ellis Martin, Attorney 

 

Others Present:   Louise Price, President – Piedmont Folk Legacies, Inc. 

      Betsy Kennon – Wentworth PTA Ball Program 

      CJ Idol, Executive Director – MARC 

      Christine Dohm, President – RCHS Band Boosters 

      Eli Wright, Director – RCHS Band 

      Neil Jacques & Ann Fish – Rockingham Co Food Coalition 

      Hayden Williams, Director – RCMS Band 

      Dr. Elaine Smith, Director – RCMS Choir 

      Julie Tolbert, Executive Director – FAFA 

      Cpt. Jennifer Brown – Rockingham Co. Sheriff’s Office 

   

 

 

      

Article I. CALL TO ORDER 
   

   Mayor Dennis Paschal Jr. called the meeting to order.   

 

 

 Article II. INVOCATION 
 

  Mayor Paschal gave the invocation. 

 

 

 

 

TOWN OF WENTWORTH 

MINUTES 
OF 

THE TOWN COUNCIL MEETING 
 

WENTWORTH, NORTH CAROLINA 

March 4, 2025 
 

7:00 p.m. 
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Article III. APPROVAL OF TOWN COUNCIL AGENDA 

A. Requests and Petitions of Citizens 
 

    There were no Requests or Petitions of Citizens.  

 

B. Approve/Amend Agenda 
 

Mayor Paschal made a MOTION, “To approve the agenda as written.”  
 

Mayor Pro Tem Evelyn Conner seconded the motion. All voted in favor and the 

motion carried. 

 

 

Article IV. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

   A. Town Council Meeting: February 4, 2025 
    

   Councilmember Dennis Paschal, III made a MOTION, “The minutes stand  

  approved as written.”  

 

   Mayor Paschal seconded the motion.  All voted in favor and the motion carried.  

 

 

Article V. OLD BUSINESS 

    There was no old business. 

 

Article VI. NEW BUSINESS 

   A. Funding Requests for Fiscal Year 2025-2026 

    1. Piedmont Folk Legacies, Inc. (Charlie Poole Festival) - $5,000 

   Louise Price, President of Piedmont Folk Legacies, Inc., presented the funding 

request. She asked for $5,000 to help with expenses for the festival. It will be held at 

Rockingham County Community College on June 12th – 14th. A symposium on the 

importance of Charlie Poole in the music industry and the importance the textile 

mills played in that in Rockingham County, will be held on June 12th and the festival 

will continue on June 13th and 14th. She noted the total cost for the event is $100,000 

and she is asking several organizations for funding.  Last year the Town of 

Wentworth granted $1,000 for the festival. 

   Mayor Paschal asked if there is an admission fee for the festival. 

   Ms. Price explained that tickets will be $35.00/day on June 13th and 14th or $50.00 

   for  the entire weekend. She did not have the pricing information for the symposium 

   on June 12th.  

   Councilmember Paschal asked how many have attended in the last few years.  

   Ms. Price said attendance has been in the hundreds but with their marketing strategy 

   this year they are hoping for thousands. They are marketing world-wide.  

    There were no further questions. Mayor Paschal thanked Ms. Price for her  

   presentation. 

   (Note: The funding request by Piedmont Folk Legacies, Inc. for the Charlie Poole Festival is herein 

incorporated and made a part of these minutes.) 
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Article VI. NEW BUSINESS 

   A. Funding Requests for Fiscal Year 2025-2026 

    2. Wentworth PTA Ball Program - $12,000 

   Betsy Kennon presented the funding request. She highlighted the following 

attributes of the program: 

 A safe place to learn 

 Somewhere outside of the classroom that kids can grow 

 A break from technology 

 A place to make friends with kids that don’t go to the same school 

 Create bonds that will last a lifetime 

    Councilmember Paschal asked what will be the program’s largest expense going 

   into the next season. 

    Ms. Kennon replied, “Within the last couple of years we’ve made tons of changes. 

   We’ve made improvements to the fields and we’ve made big improvements with  

   installing the lights. This year I’m not sure of a specific project that’s slated. I  

   know the light fee is a new occurrence that we weren’t paying before, and just  

   everything in the world costs more so it’s really just trying to keep up with being  

   able to set that level of what we’ve provided for so long and not make the children 

   pay more.” 

    Councilmember Paschal asked what the entrance fee would be this year. Ms.  

   Kennon answered, “One hundred dollars ($100), the same as what it was last year. 

   That covers uniforms, umpires, all kinds of things.” 

    Councilmember Daryl Crowder asked if the program has concessions at the  

   games. Ms. Kennon said, “We do. It’s the guy that runs the Downtown Doghouse.

   He comes out there and then I think The Collective is going to start coming out there 

   as well.” 

    Councilmember Paschal asked how many have registered so far.  Ms. Kennon  

   replied, “We’re right at 300 I believe. I think 292 was the last number I saw and I 

   know they’ve been recruiting a couple of extra. For the year, because we have our 

   spring season and our fall season, we carry about 600 kids.” 

    Yvonne Russell, Town Clerk/ Finance Officer, said she spoke with Diane Sawyer, 

   Director of the program, earlier today and she explained that the program recently 

   realized that in the past they were only considering funds that were needed for the 

   spring season with their funding requests instead of both the spring and fall seasons, 

   and that is why they are asking for more funds this time.  

    There were no further questions. Mayor Paschal thanked Ms. Kennon for her  

   presentation. 

    (Note: The funding request from the Wentworth PTA Ball Program is herein incorporated and made a 

   part of these minutes.) 
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Article VI. NEW BUSINESS 

   A. Funding Requests for Fiscal Year 2025-2026 

    3. Museum & Archives of Rockingham County (MARC) - $10,000 

   CJ Idol, Director of MARC, presented the funding request. He gave the following 

update of completed and upcoming repairs for the museum: 

 The HVAC project has been completed with funds from the NEH, 

Rockingham County and with a grant of $733,000 from the NC State 

Legislature. The museum was closed most of last year due to these repairs 

and they are now working to reopen.  

 They have replaced the 1970’s roof and are looking to replace part of the 

1907 roof as well.  

 The fire alarm needs to be replaced.  

 They are looking at renovating some the exhibit galleries and the 

entranceway. 

    Mr. Idol explained that even though the museum was closed for most of last year, 

   they were still able to work on programs and build partnerships with Piedmont Folk 

   Legacies and Visit ROCO (Rockingham County). They introduced a murder mystery 

   event at the Wright Tavern as a program experience. They’ve worked on the creative 

   arts trail with some of the artistic organizations in the county. He said they have a  

   reopening date of Fall 2025 penciled in. They are expecting to get the American  

   Battlefields Trust Traveling Revolutionary War Exhibit in preparation for next year 

   when they will be celebrating the 250th anniversary of the American Revolution.  

   They also just  received word from the State they have received funding for a  

   Revolutionary War exhibit that will be free and open to the public for 2026 and then 

   become part of the museum’s regular rotating exhibit galleries.  

   Mayor Paschal asked if the museum would try to open in the Fall of 2025 even if 

they still have some repairs going on.  Mr. Idol replied, “Yes, some things like the 

roofs and some of the exhibit galleries may not be open yet but even if we are open 

we can keep doing those renovations because they shouldn’t be a hazard to 

anybody.” 

   There were no further questions. Mayor Paschal thanked Mr. Idol for his 

presentation. 

   (Note: The Museum & Archives of Rockingham County funding request is herein incorporated and 

   made a part of these minutes.) 
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Article VI. NEW BUSINESS 

   A. Funding Requests for Fiscal Year 2025-2026 

    4. Rockingham County High School Band Boosters - $10,000 

   Christine Dohm, Director of RCHS Band Boosters, presented the funding request 

along with Eli Wright, RCHS Director of Bands. Ms. Dohm noted the band 

booster’s mission is to support all of the bands at RCHS. She said they’ve only been 

able to support the band just enough to keep it going, but at this point they are 

looking at some advanced needs to improve instruments and storage. 

   Mr. Wright stated he is not only the Director of Bands at RCHS but also an alumni, 

and some of the instruments that are still there are the instruments that were there 

when he was a student band member. He said he was a tuba and trombone player, 

and the tuba he played is still there.  

   Mr. Wright explained the $10,000 they’re requesting would cover the cost of two 

French horns and two tubas. They currently have one French horn that is not able to 

be repaired. He said it is to the point that the $5,000 he gets from the school would 

be eaten up just by needed repairs. 

   Councilmember Paschal asked what each individual instrument would cost. 

   Mr. Wright answered, “The French horns are about $1,500 apiece. I do get an 

educational discount that I didn’t factor in. I found out after the fact. The tubas are 

probably a little more than $4,000 apiece, but with that educational discount as 

well.” 

   There were no further questions. Mayor Paschal thanked Ms. Dohm and Mr. Wright 

for their presentation. 

   (Note: The RCHS Band Boosters funding request is herein incorporated and made a part of these 

minutes.) 
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Article VI. NEW BUSINESS 

   A. Funding Requests for Fiscal Year 2025-2026 

    5. Rockingham County Food Coalition - $1,000 

   Neil Jacques and Ann Fish presented the funding request. Mr. Jacques thanked 

Council for their support over the years. He noted this is the 15th year of the county-

wide food drive. Ms. Fish passed out a brochure listing the organizations they work 

with.  

   Mr. Jacques told Council about a donation he received from someone last week. He 

said a gentleman at church gave him some money to donate to the food drive. He 

looked down at the money expecting to see $20 or $50, but it was two $100 bills. He 

said this guy is not someone in need of assistance but he also not someone with a lot 

of money, and that it always warms his heart when people are willing to do that. He 

also mentioned Rockingham County Fire Marshal Melissa Joyce, who after seeing 

how bare the veterans food pantry on Cherokee Camp Road was, she donated food 

and challenged staff at her office to donate as well. In last year’s food drive they 

collected 788 pounds of food. 

   Mr. Jacques mentioned that the hurricane relief efforts for Western NC have slowed 

down the local food donations that they would have ordinarily gotten. 

   Councilmember Paschal III said, “We appreciate all that you do.” 

   There were no questions. Mayor Paschal thanked them for their presentation.  

   (Note: The Rockingham County Food Coalition funding request is herein incorporated and made a 

part of these minutes.) 
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Article VI. NEW BUSINESS 

   A. Funding Requests for Fiscal Year 2025-2026 

    6. Rockingham County Middle School Band & Choir - $7,400 

   Hayden Williams, Band Director and Dr. Elaine Smith, Choir Director presented 

the funding request. 

   Dr. Smith said they have been working toward long term goals and replacing some 

equipment since their school is now 26 years old. She said there are some high cost 

items needed that they are not able to pay for with the funds they receive from the 

school. As an example she mentioned risers they recently purchased for the students 

to stand on. This was a $13,000 purchase that they were able make with a grant they 

received. This year they want to replace the chairs they have for the students. What 

they have now are just regular chairs. They are looking at musician posture chairs. 

She said the chairs are good quality and last a long time. They are requesting $7,400 

and they would cover the rest of the costs through their programs and fund raising. 

The cart to carry the chairs, sales tax and the freight costs would be covered by the 

school.  

   Councilmember Paschal III asked about the quantity chairs needed. 

   Dr. Smith said 100 chairs would cover both of their classrooms. 

   There were no more questions. Mayor Paschal thanked them for their presentation. 

   (Note: The RCMS Band and Choir funding request is herein incorporated and made a part of these 

minutes.)
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Article VI. NEW BUSINESS 

   A. Funding Requests for Fiscal Year 2025-2026 

    7. Fine Arts Festival Association (FAFA) - $3,000 

   Julie Talbert, Executive Director, presented the request. She thanked Council for 

hearing their request and for their funding for last year’s festival. She gave Council a 

booklet from that event.  

   Ms. Talbert said, “Since last year in July, we have started a new series of pop-up 

events where artists can showcase their art and have the opportunity to sell, show, 

and have conversations with other artists and the general public. We’ve had two of 

those so far. We did one in Eden last July called Watercolors on Washington, and we 

just did one in Reidsville called Picturing Possibilities. We have our festival in 

Wentworth. We are very excited that this year the festival is going to be held at the 

new Center for Workforce Development at Rockingham Community College.” 

   She explained they are hoping to have more than the 200 pieces of art they had at last 

year’s festival due to a change in the age requirements. Before, the age limit was 16 

and up; this year entry will be open to anyone in high school and up. There will also 

be a special prize for best work of art under the age of 21. 

   Ms. Talbert said they are going to be holding another pop-up event in Western 

Rockingham County soon and a car show in Wentworth called Auto Artistry. They 

may have a pop-up at the Charlie Poole Festival for their quilting artists. She added 

they are requesting $3,000 this year to help increase the arts in Rockingham County 

and increase opportunities for the artists. 

   Randy Hunt, Director of the Board, addressed Council. He mentioned the 

wonderful job Ms. Talbert has done increasing the visibility of the Fine Arts Festival 

Association, and how much the Board has grown. He said if they keep going on their 

current trajectory they may outgrow their headquarters on Cherokee Camp Road and 

that they certainly enjoy being in Wentworth. 

   There were no questions. Mayor Paschal thanked them for their presentation. 

   (Note: The Fine Arts Festival Association funding request is herein incorporated and made a part of 

these minutes.) 
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Article VI. NEW BUSINESS 

   A. Funding Requests for Fiscal Year 2025-2026 

    8. Rockingham County Sheriff’s Office (patrol vehicle) - $40,794 

   Mayor Paschal clarified that the Town’s contract with the Rockingham County 

Sheriff’s Office includes the purchase of a patrol vehicle for the Wentworth Deputy 

and that this is not a typical funding request. 

   Captain Jennifer Brown explained that the Wentworth Deputy was in a car 

accident by no fault of his own. He sustained some injuries but is doing fine. The  

patrol vehicle, however, was totaled. The Sheriff’s Office is requesting the funds to 

replace the vehicle. 

   Mayor Paschal noted the material in the agenda packet shows the insurance paid out 

about $10,085. He asked Captain Brown to review the quotes for a new vehicle. 

   Captain Brown said they received three quotes and noted the most reasonable quote 

was from Parks Auto Group which would be $40,794 after the insurance pay out. 

The vehicle is a 2025 Police Interceptor, very similar to the 2017 model that it would 

be replacing. 

   Mayor Paschal asked what the cost of additional patrol equipment would be.  

   Captain Brown said the total cost for the vehicle and equipment is $50,879 which 

includes a 5% increase just in case the price increases before they are able to order 

the vehicle. 

   Mayor Paschal made a MOTION, “To approve $40,794 for a new patrol vehicle 

for the Town of Wentworth.” 

   Mayor Pro Tem Conner seconded the motion. 

   Councilmember Paschal III asked which budget line item the patrol vehicle would 

be paid out of. 

   Ms. Russell said they could amend the budget to transfer the funds from 

Miscellaneous Other Operating Costs to Public Safety/Law Enforcement. 

   Mayor Paschal asked if there was any further discussion. There was none. He asked 

for a vote. All voted in favor and the motion carried. 

   (Note: The Rockingham County Sheriff’s Office funding request is herein incorporated and made a 

part of these minutes.) 
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Article VI. NEW BUSINESS 

   B. Consideration of Budget Amendment No. 2 for the General Fund Fiscal 

 Year 2024-2025 

   Ms. Russell presented the Budget Amendment, noting it shows the transfer of funds 

needed for the Stonewall Construction quotes Council approved at their previous 

meeting. 

   Mayor Paschal made a MOTION, “We approve Budget Amendment No. 2 for the 

General Fund for FY 2024-2025.” 

   Mayor Pro Tem Conner seconded the motion. All voted in favor and the motion 

   carried. 

  (Note: Budget Amendment No. 2 for the General Fund, FY 2024-2025 is herein incorporated and  

  made a part of these minutes.) 
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Article VI. NEW BUSINESS 

   C. Consideration of Amendment No. 7 to the Grant Project Ordinance for the 

 Construction an Installation of the SCIF Grant Project 

   Ms. Russell presented the amendment that adds the cost of the Stonewall 

Construction quotes Council approved at their previous meeting. 

   Mayor Paschal made a MOTION, “We approve Amendment No. 7 to the Grant 

Project Ordinance for the Construction and Installation of the SCIF Grant Project.” 

   Councilmember Paschal III and Mayor Pro Tem Conner seconded the motion. 

All voted in favor and the motion carried. 

   (Note: Amendment No. 7 to the Grant Project Ordinance for the Construction and Installation of the 

SCIF Grant Project is herein incorporated and made a part of these minutes.) 
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Article VII. PUBLIC COMMENTS 
    

   There were no public comments.  

    

   

Article VIII.  ANNOUNCEMENTS 
   

   Mayor Paschal made the following announcements: 
 

 The next regular meeting of the Wentworth Planning Board is scheduled for Tuesday, 

March 18, 2025 at 7:00 pm at the Wentworth Town Hall.  

 

 The next regular meeting of the Wentworth Town Council is scheduled for Tuesday, 

April 1, 2025, at 7:00 pm at the Wentworth Town Hall. 

 

 

 

Article IX. BUDGET WORK SESSION FY 2025 – 2026 
 

   Mayor Paschal asked, “Are we having a budget work session tonight?” 
    

   Ms. Russell replied, “If you feel like you need to have one. If you want to discuss 

   anything tonight, or we can wait until the April meeting. I just included it in case you 

   wanted to talk about any of the funding requests.” 
  

   Mayor Paschal said, “I don’t think we need to have an extra one.” 

 

 

   

Article X. ADJOURN 
 

   Mayor Paschal made a MOTION, “We adjourn.” 

 

Councilmember Paschal III seconded the motion. All voted in favor and the 

meeting adjourned. 

 

Respectfully Submitted by: _____________________________ 

                   Yvonne Russell, Town Clerk 

 

 

Approved by: _____________________________ 

           Robert Dennis Paschal, Jr., Mayor 


